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Meeting Minutes for Council Members Lori Boyer and Bill Gulliford
Concerning Hemming Park

Tuesday. May 24, 2016 at 11:30 A.M.

Topic:  To discuss Hemming Park

Attendees present:  CM Lori Boyer, CM Bill Gulliford, CM Scott Wilson,  Paige Johnston (Office of General Counsel),  Ali Korman Shelton (Mayor’s Aide), Daryl Joseph (Parks),  Mike Weinstein (Dir.of Finance), Heather Reber (Public Accts.Auditor), Vince Cavin (Exec.Dir.of Friends of Hemming Park--FOHP), Wayne Wood (Pres. FOHP).  For complete list, see attached attendance sheet.
Meeting Convened:  11:30 A.M.

CM Lori Boyer opened the meeting by asking everyone to introduce themselves.CM Boyer said that the meeting was called because since the Finance Committee Meeting of the prior week and today, Community First Bank was not willing to move forward with the offer to Friends of Hemming Park (FOHP) of $250,000 for 5 year of naming rights, if there was a chance that the full 5 years  would not be guaranteed.  She called the meeting , since the legislation was due to be voted on by Council that evening.30
 CM Boyer had asked Mr. Cavin for a bare-bones budget for FOHP to complete this fiscal year. CM Boyer said she thought Mr. Cavin had offered a figure of
$60,000 per month during a meeting, yet an email from him offered a figure of $209,000 for the fiscal balance.  She felt there needed to be clarification on the difference. Mr. Cavin said the $209,000 would carry FOHP through September 2016, maintaining the grounds and current obligations  (at $52,000 per month). CM Boyer asked what FOHP had spent already this year.
CM Boyer said she had found in her files, a budget summary as part of the 5-year plan, a total operating budget of $773,000, then a partial budget, from September 2014 through June 2015, which had different numbers.  CM Boyer asked My Cavin what FOHP had spent in this fiscal year that came from the City.  He said that the City had given them about $100,000 through March 2016, besides the $900,000 the City had previously given them, of which $330,000 had been carried over to 2016, for a total of $430,000 so far this year.  FOHP needs $209,000 for the rest of the fiscal year(to maintain with no enhancements), or a total of $639,000 for the year, plus $104,000  for April and May, for a total of $739,000.  CM Boyer said Mr. Cavin had said they needed $500,000 per year, in his 5 year plan, which CM Boyer questioned, since  FOHP spent over $700,000 the past year, which was paid entirely by the City.  Mr.Cavin said they were counting on future fund raisers for the difference.  She also pointed out that Mr. Cavin mentioned the $250,000 from Community First Bank, which may not be forthcoming.  CM Boyer mentioned the consternation of other council members knowing that FOHP had budgeted $500,000 from the City, going into a very tight budget year when the $500,000 could be in doubt.
CM Gulliford asked about how much of these expenses were operational and how much were capital expenses.  He said he had tried to get more explicit figures in the past about this, to no avail.  He felt that the City should provide funds for salaries and benefits, but funds for events should be raised by FOHP, or should not occur.  He would like the $250,000 to go back to its original purpose of being operational funds, and see how things progress for FOHP, since he wants them to be successful.
CM Gulliford mentioned a $100,000 grant FOHP had received from SW Airlines.

He believes that the City should manage contracts and grants, since they are the owner of the Park.  CM Boyer was comfortable with the balance of funds from the City being used for operational use, but was not comfortable with the amount being $250,000.

Mr.Cavin said FOHP had been functioning with “reserve funds” since funds had been held up by the City.  He said they had been using funds from the SW Airlines $100,000.  He said  he felt that, since FOHP had raised $246,000  in the past year, they should be able to plan on raising $200,000 each year.
CM Crescimbeni said he had no problem helping FOHP today, but if something isn’t resolved, they will be in the same financial situation the end of September.

He felt that maybe the City should manage the park again, since there had never 

been the amount of funding ($6.2 million) put into the project.

Council President Anderson asked about the $100,000 from SW Airlines, and what “strings” were attached to it.  Mr. Cavin said that the only strings were that FOHP would have to install a Black Sheep kiosk in the park.  Another $100,000 was expected from Black Sheet.  Black Sheep had approached council members about loblolly money for the balance needed.
Council President Anderson asked Mr. Weinstein if the administration was on board with the latest amendment,  but Mr. Weinstein said he was unclear as to what the amendment would say.  He clarified with Mr. Cavin that FOHP needed 

$250,000, instead of the $209,000, to replenish funds used from the SW Airlines grant.   Mr. Cavin said that they had $48,000 in revenue to add to the $250,000 from the City, to pay back the SW Airlines grant money, and operate through the end of the fiscal year (September 2016).  FOHP felt that revenue from upcoming events should allow them to complete the Black Sheep project. Mr Cavin said they would need $250,000 to stay open, but CM Boyer reminded him that Mr. Weinstein had said the City would not fund FOHP at this level, and they wanted to hold the money to $209,000.
Council President asked if Heather Reber had looked at any of the figures from FOHP, and she had not.  He felt that someone needed to review these numbers so that council members could have confidence they had all the facts and figures. CM Crescimbeni did not have confidence in FOHP, since figures were constantly changing, and didn’t add up.  Mr  Cavin acknowledged that FOHP only has one week of funding left to operate the park.

CM Boyer suggested that council give FOHP $100,000 instead of the $250,000 requested at this time. CM Gulliford again mentioned that project, capital and operation monies have been co-mingled, which they should not be, and FOHP should not make any capital expenditures or commitments  without notifying the City, since they own the Park.  He also feels that the City should not advance dollars for programming.  If FOHP do not have the funds to do it, they should wait until they do.  Programming should be written with private dollars.  Council members had asked months ago to have funds broken out by categories,  but they still have not been.
Council President Anderson asked Mr. Cavin about his expenses per month, and what FOHP brings in on average.  He said expenses are about $52,000 and they bring in about $20,000.
The question was asked as to why the Community First $250,000 deal fell through. CM Gulliford explained that Community First wanted a guarantee for the $250,000,  naming rights for 5 years at the park. It’s possible that this could still work out, if guaranteed by the City.

CM Boyer asked if Daryl Joseph of the Parks Dept. would agree with the Council  allocating $100,000 for FOHP so long as it was used as agreed.  She asked President Anderson if he would agree to an Amendment to the original bill for $100,000, and a second Amendment for the balance of $150,000 operating funds to go on regular Council track.
CM Boyer adjourned the meeting at 12:47 P.M.

Minutes completed by Carol Harper ECA District 13  904/630-1642
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Cheryl L. Brown, Director/Council Secretary


Dana Farris, Chief, Legislative Services Division


CITYC@COJ.NET   

Media
[image: image1.png]